	
	PART I

(OPEN TO THE PUBLIC)
	ITEM NO.


	REPORT OF THE 



	TO LEAD MEMBER BRIEFING MEETING ON



	TITLE :
BRIDGEWATER PARK PLAYING FIELDS



	RECOMMENDATIONS :

1. The lease be agreed and submitted to Football Foundation for approval.

2. That the Lead Member for Customer and Support Services be requested to agree to an exception being made to Standing Orders to allow Club Design and other appropriate consultants ie Quantity Surveyor and Structural Engineers to be appointed to progress the scheme.

3. That the approval of the Lead Member for Culture and Sport then be sought to approve the appointment of the consultants referred to in 2 above.

4.
Sports Development liaise with Boothstown FC, to agree process to review the Club’s development plan on an annual basis to ensure they meet the Football Foundation requirements.



	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY :

To inform the Lead Member of Customer and Support Services of the current position regarding the Bridgewater Park Playing Fields project.

To seek agreement of the Lead Member of Customer and Support Services to the principle of seeking approval for an exception being made to contractual standing orders to allow the project to progress.



	BACKGROUND DOCUMENTS :



(available for public inspection)

Attached supporting documentation

· Copy of note from Mike Lyons 

· Minutes of meeting held 21st November 2003 to discuss this issue.

· Lead member report which was approved at lead member arts and Leisure 8th December 2003.



	ASSESSMENT OF RISK :



Medium, if the project fails as a result of funding not forthcoming.




	SOURCES OF FUNDING :
External funding – nothing from the City of Salford





	LEGAL ADVICE OBTAINED :
ALAN R. EASTWOOD, 






HEAD OF LAW AND ADMINISTRATION



	FINANCIAL ADVICE OBTAINED :
N/A



	CONTACT OFFICER :


WENDY WALKER,







SERVICE DIRECTOR,







EDUCATION & LEISURE







Tel: No: 70-0376



	WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATE(S) :
ALL



	KEY COUNCIL POLICIES :


-




	DETAILS


This project has a long history, which was originated way back in the early 1990’s by the then Director of Cultural Services, Royston Futter

The initial concept was that a small changing block would be constructed on Bridgewater playing fields, with monies received from Peel Investments and the Greenbank Trust as part of the monies committed under the same Section 106 Agreement  that saw the initial construction of the football pitches. The proposed changing block was very small and would not have met the club requirements or the design criteria of Sport England or the Football Foundation, this criteria being important in terms of being able to meet child protection issues, etc. 

Boothstown Junior Football Club proposed that the monies from the Section 106 (earmarked for the construction of the changing facility) should, instead be put forward as match funding towards a Football Foundation grant application, in order to construct a facility that WOULD meet necessary design criteria and would allow the club to properly develop and to achieve FA Charter Standard by offering proper facilities to its young members.

At that point, the football club appointed Club Design (approximately September 2002 ) to help in drawing up a design that would meet Football Foundation criteria and perhaps more importantly, to help the club in preparation of its grant application and to project manage the whole scheme. This involved a detailed planning application, which was successful, drawing up of business plans, football development reports, feasibility study and completing and submitting the grant application.

Club Design has been involved in this project for well over 2 years now and has worked extremely hard at overcoming many problems in that period.

One of the main problems that became apparent when costing the scheme was VAT. In about May 2003, Club Design identified to the club and to Salford City Council that it would be unlikely that the club itself (which is presently not VAT registered) would be able to recover any substantial amount of VAT, even if it registered and made representations to Customs and Excise under partial exemption regulations. Clearly, if a large portion of the VAT on expenditure of almost £500k was to be non-recoverable, then this was would mean that the scheme would not be viable. 

Political pressure was brought to bear in the face of initial officer resistance to a request for Salford City Council to become involved in the project, recovering the VAT as Landlord and owner of the facility, leasing it back to the club over an initial 25 year period. Discussions took place with appropriate officers, and eventually, Salford City Council agreed to become involved and to recover the VAT, allowing the scheme to progress and a grant application to be submitted.

Following a meeting held on 21st November, 2003, and Member approval on 8th December, 2003, Club Design completed the Football Foundation application form and Education and Leisure submitted it in January, 2004.

Current Position
An approval letter dated 15th December 2004 was received from the Football Foundation, after a lengthy and difficult consultation period, with a grant offer of £266,107 towards a total scheme cost of £456,229. The total funding make up is as follows: -

£266,107    Football Foundation.

£  92,000    Greenbank Trust.

£  98,122    Peel Investments Ltd.

£456,229
 

The scheme is completely funded by way of external monies (nothing from Salford City budgets).

 

The breakdown of expenditure on the scheme is as follows: -

 

£387,000     Construction of building.

£    2,200     Planning application fee.

£  20,000     Contingency.

£  47,029     Professional Fees.

£456,229
 

In order to progress the project, the following issues need to be resolved.: -

 

1. The lease from Salford City Council to Boothstown JFC needs to be drawn up, agreed by both parties and then passed to the Football Foundation for its approval. Development Services are currently progressing this issue and no real problems anticipated.

2. An exception needs to be made to Contractual Standing Orders to allow the Housing and Planning Directorate to appoint Club Design to act on behalf of the City Council for this project, due to their ongoing involvement in this project.

Clearly, with the way that the scheme has developed, the professionals were initially engaged by the club and when it was agreed that Salford would recover the VAT, procurement and standing orders were not raised as an issue and the professionals pressed on with the project. It is only now that this has been raised. 

In a meeting with officers from the Housing and Planning Directorate, this was discussed and it was agreed that the preferred way forward would be to appoint Club Design to manage this process on our behalf.

3.   A budget code to be established for this project to receive all the grants   allocated to the project and to code all expenditure to.
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